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Portfolio Responsibilities

The Council Plan objectives in relation to promoting culture, leisure activities and the arts. 

To work with our cultural organisations to attract investment and to promote South Lakeland as a 
premier area for Arts and Events. 

The relationship of the Council with its citizens; civic participation and the Council plan objectives 
around leisure, health and wellbeing and working with communities. 

Working with key partners with regards to public health and community safety. 

Promoting South Lakeland in and through the media. 

Policies, Plans and Strategies: 

 Arts and Events 
 Grants Strategy 
 Licensing and Statement of Gambling Policies 
 Communications Strategy 

Key Areas: 
 Arts and Culture 
 Grants 
 Public Halls 
 Use of community assets for promotion of arts and culture
 Young people/ projects 
 Heritage and Events 
 Heritage Listed buildings and built environment 
 Voluntary Sector Engagement in relation to culture and leisure
 Leisure and Recreation 
 Licensing and Gambling 
 Media and Communications 



Arts and Culture 
Throughout 2017/18 the Council has continued to work in partnership with key Cultural Strategic 
partners to encourage and promote cultural arts and events throughout the District. The Councils 
sustained approach to cultural investments has continued to enrich communities and boost the 
economy. 

We have continued working in partnership with Arts Council England and cultural organisations 
to help facilitate, enable and fund some significant initiatives over the year to promote South 
Lakeland as the premier rural area for arts events and festivals and worked to support the Lake 
District National Park ‘Cultural Landscapes’ World Heritage designation. 

Key cultural events that the Council has supported throughout 2017/18 have included the Lakes 
Comic Art Festival where more than 70 special guests from around the world took part. The 
Council also worked with Lakes International Art Festival to support their development and 
collaborative venture with the Maison de La Culture and ‘On a Marche sur la Bulle’ in Amiens for 
a unique project ‘Traces of the Great War’. This will take place in October 2018 in Amiens (France) 
and Kendal as part of the national commermorative centenary programme making the end of 
World War One. 

The Council continued its support for Kendal Mountain Festival. The 2017 festival was the biggest 
to date which included a new Mountain Literature Festival.

The Councils has advocated and supported the major capital infrastructure developments of the 
Wordsworth Trust ‘Reimagining Wordsworth’ and Lakeland Arts Windermere Jetty to facilitate 
major investment and development in these key institutions. Also worked with the Cumbria LEP 
to promote the creative and cultural industries and ‘Great Place’ within the Rural and Visitor 
Economy strategy.

‘Great Place’
The 3 year pilot ‘Great Place Lakes and Dales’ programme, led by Craven District Council in 
partnership with SLDC, Yorkshire Dales and Lake District national park authorities was 
successfully launched in September 2017 at the Heaton Cooper Studio involving the Roundabout 
Theatre in Grasmere.

Over the lifetime of the project partners aim to deliver the programme where a sustainable, 
resilient creative community and economy exists celebrating the distinctiveness of place, the skill 
and experience of creative people and a good quality of life, which in turn will retain and attract 
younger people to our districts to influence, support and create our future economy.

This programme is one of only 16 ‘Great Places’ in England and one of 4 rural nationally covering 
the area from Grasmere and the Central Lakes to Kendal and through the southern Yorkshire 
Dales 3 Peaks area to Skipton.

Grants 
The Council has continued to support our district’s key Strategic Cultural partners; the Kendal 
Brewery Arts Centre Trust, Lakeland Arts, Wordsworth Trust, Grizedale Arts, Ruskin Museum, 
Highlights Productions and Lake District Summer Music, With the Council’s support these 
organisations continue to deliver a cultural programme that is widely recognised throughout and 



beyond the district as being high quality and exceptional offers for any rural district in the country 
and continues to contribute significantly to the district’s cultural, economic, and social well-being.

In 2017 the Brewery Arts, Lakeland Arts, Wordsworth Trust and Grizedale Arts were all successful 
in gaining National Portfolio Organisation status from Arts Council England commencing 2018.  

Lakes Culture successfully secured phase 2 funding for the ‘Cultural Destinations’ programme. 
The Council continued its support as a consortium partner in Lakes Culture working with LDNP, 
Cumbria Tourism, National Trust, Forestry Commission and cultural organisations on a 
programme of  work to embed culture at the heart of the tourism offer in South Lakeland and to 
facilitate greater promotion of the region as a cultural destination attracting more, new cultural 
visitors to the area and making best use of the positive impact of the UNESCO World Heritage 
Site and building on the success of the existing Lakes Ignite Festival.

Public Halls and Use of Community Assets for Promotion of Arts and Culture 
2017/18 has been a successful year for events at Kendal Town Hall, with major events such as 
Comic Arts, Kendal Mountain and Film Festival taking place. 

The hall remains booked for future events throughout 2018/19 including:
 the Gin Fayre
 John Denver tribute evening
 Kendal and District Amateur Gilbert and Sullivan Society will  be performing the Mikado
 Sprit of Kendal event by Kendal Bid 

To date there has been 48 confirmed wedding ceremony bookings, and out of the 48 confirmed 
bookings, 32 ceremonies have taken place. 

Heritage and Events  
In October 2017 Historic England added the conservation area at Burton in Kendal to their 
Heritage at Risk register due to the loss of architectural features and the deterioration of building 
fabric and the public realm. The Council has made an application to Historic England for 
partnership funding to help restore and transform the conservation area and Cabinet has pledged 
£105k over three years towards this project, which would also involve the parish council. This 
application to HE has been successful and the Council will prepare a detailed delivery plan for 
submission in late April 2018, so that a three year project can commence in summer 2018. This 
will target conservation funds at 13 key buildings and seek to enhance the public realm of The 
Square in the centre of the settlement.

Young People and Projects
11 – 16 year olds 

SLDC are currently expanding the number of schools that we work with, we have recently made 
connections with Cartmel Priory C of E. The school council has given a presentation to schools 
regarding recycling in schools and will lead in providing students with new recycling bins.

17 – 25 year olds 

As highlighted in previous reports the group identified transport as an issue across the district 
which has been taken forward as an issue to Cumbria County Councils Children and Young 



People’s Working Group. SLDC will be included in this meeting in the future and have the 
opportunity to present projects and updates, a meeting date is yet to be confirmed. 

This issues has also been raised with the Community Rail Partnership that work directly with 
Northern Rail. The Community Rail Partnership have invited young people to attend meetings 
and work with them to give Northern Rail feedback on how they could improve the service. 

Northern Rail have agreed to expand a scheme to give 20% discounts to students travelling at 
peak time.

NCS – National Citizen Service

NCS activities were held on various dates throughout the summer of 2017. 

Each day was organised into three parts; an overview of the national and local democratic and 
political system, small group meetings with officers from various departments of the council, and 
a debate based on real party manifestos. 

SLDC was invited to take part in the graduation ceremony on 14 October in Rheghed, where over 
1,000 students attended from across the North West and SLDC. 

As a result of the activities and the attendance of the graduation there has been discussions with 
one of the Directors of Inspira based around better partnership working, expanding volunteering 
opportunities for young people, and the potential for a local graduation ceremony.

The young people’s action plan is currently under review and will be updated later in 2018.

Leisure and Recreation 
GLL have developed a new partnership with ‘Wings School’ which will generate an additional 
income at Windermere Outdoor Adventure Centre. Thorough this partnership, weekly sailing 
sessions have been organised throughout the year.

Both Kendal and Ulverston Leisure Centre hit health and fitness sales targets in Oct, Nov and 
December. 

There has been a programme of extensive refurbishment at Kendal Leisure Centre which has led 
to refurbishment of changing rooms, reception and fitness suite. This is nearing completion and 
has already resulted in great customer feedback.  

GLL have been instrumental in introducing paddle boards to Windermere Outdoor Adventure 
Centre offering more opportunities for people to get onto the lake.

Kendal Leisure Centre has hosted some large local events attracting in excess of 15,000 people 
to the centre.  Events such as Kendal Wool Gathering, Kendal Mountain Festival and Torchlight 
Carnival, brought in over £9k in additional income as well as helping to show off facilities. 

Fourteen new studio cycles have been introduced at Kendal Leisure Centre. 

Ulverston High School went to Lords cricket ground to compete in the annual table cricket 
competition.  With the support of the GLL Communities’ team.  The team came a national second 
place.



Kendal International Comic Art Festival is now in its 5th year.  Kendal communities’ team were 
heavily involved in supporting the comic art window trail throughout the town. 
 
Children in Need events were organised at both Kendal and Ulverston Leisure Centres.  This 
provided a lot of fun for customers whilst raising over £500

Ulverston organised a 6 week come and try it gymnastics event in October.  All sessions sold out 
with many of the participants taking up places on our regular gymnastics sessions.

South Lakeland communities’ team continue to be very much involved in support health related 
activities across the partnership.  GLL venues now host; MIND, and Dementia Hubs whilst 
continuing to influence local health strategic planning.

South Lakeland Council continues to fund the South Lakeland ‘CLUB’ activities session with 
participation in excess of 3000.  Our biggest success has been the introduction of CLUB sailing 
session which are all at capacity. 

Ulverston organised a memorial triathlon event supporting a local persons family who tragically 
passed away suddenly. 
The team entered into the South Lakeland ‘Torchlight Carnival’ parade promoting GLL and the 
facilities we provide: 

 £450k of investment nearing completion at Kendal LC
 Older peoples ‘CLUB’ sailing sessions 
 New branding Inside and out at Kendal Leisure Centre
 Ulverston High School table cricket champions 
 New Paddle Boards at Windermere 
 Kendal Wool Gathering event

Licening and Gambling 

Throughout 2017/18 the Licensing service has reviewed the Taxi policy and rolled out the revised 
policy to all drivers and officers.

The Licensing Committee agreed to published an awareness leaflet for taxi drivers. This was 
developed with the other Cumbrian authorities and is being used throughout the county to educate 
drivers on the signs of child sexual exploitation.  In 2018/19 the Licensing Committee will be 
considering making training in this area mandatory.  As part of this work, all officers attended 
safeguarding training and considered actions they can take during the course of their work.

Toward the end of the year, the Licensing service contacted partners/stakeholders as part of the 
consultation process to review the Council’s statement of gambling policy.  The reviewed policy 
is due to be considered by Council in July 2018. 

The team have been working with Cumbria Constabulary to develop the multi-agency hub, which 
will be based at Kendal police station.

During the year 2017/18 Council policy on Sexual Entertainment Venues was reviewed and 
published.



Media and Communications 
The Council’s communications team has continued to keep residents and other stakeholders fully 
informed about what the council does in a way which supports Council Plan priorities and builds 
local pride.

The Council has continued to deliver messages using all available channels including 
newspapers, TV, radio, websites, social media, and other digital platforms. The Communications 
operation is merged with Customer Services to provide a consistent joined-up approach to how 
we interact with the public.

SLDC is already maximising the use of digital channels to enable the council to target 
communications much more effectively.

Our social media channels have continued to grow and the Council’s Twitter account this year 
has averaged 90,000 impressions per month, up from an average 29,000 impressions in 2014.

We proactively engage with local newsletters, magazines and other community platforms and 
organisations as well as forging strong relationships with traditional media to communicate items 
of local interest for residents, while our increased use of social media has made it easier for SLDC 
to share campaigns and messages from our partners, something that is particularly valuable 
around breaking incidents such as flooding.

The recent Quality of Life survey highlighted the importance of our quarterly South Lakeland News 
publication, now expanded from 16 pages in 2014 to a regular 24 pages this year, which was 
rated by 59% of people as the most popular way to receive information about the Council’s 
activities.

SLDC have also continued to communicate internal messages to staff via Sharepoint, internal 
staff newsletters and face-to-face, particularly around areas of Customer Connect, and have 
provided updates and briefing notes on key issues for members.


